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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town hall on Tuesday December 15, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Carol Griffin, Linda Keith, and Edward Whalen and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Donald Bonner, and Marianne Clark.  Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Bonner sat for the meeting; Mr. Whalen and Mrs. Clark did not sit for the meeting.  Absent was David Cappello.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.

Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the minutes, as submitted, from the November 17, 2009, meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4462 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for 2-lot Subdivision, 2.31 acres, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121 in an R40 Zone.  

App. #4463 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.5. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a waiver of the density requirement, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121, in an R40 Zone.  

The public hearing was continued from November 17, 2009.

Present to represent these applications was William Tracy, Law Offices of Furey, Donovan, Tracy & Daly, P.C.

Mr. Tracy noted that revisions have been made to the plans since the last meeting.  He noted that the revised plans were delivered to the Town yesterday (Dec 14) and there was not time for a complete review for tonight.  The Town Engineer has indicated that he will have completed his review of the plans for the Commission’s next meeting in January.  Mr. Tracy explained that the proposed house location on the southerly lot has been reoriented to allow a 40-foot setback from the easement line.  The lot line for the northerly lot has also been shifted a bit to the north but the building envelope remains consistent.  He pointed out that the existing pavement layout is now shown on the subdivision map; the 2 proposed driveways use existing entrances.  There are sewer lateral connections in the area as well as water lines; there is also a fire hydrant on the site.  Mr. Tracy commented that many of the existing significant trees are proposed to remain after construction; proposed street trees are shown on the plan in accordance with Town Regulations.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Tracy stated that the gross area for the southern lot is 60,105 square feet and there is 20,350 square feet located in the easement area; this lot is slightly shy of 40,000 square feet without the easement area square footage.  The northern lot contains 40,593 square feet.  He noted that both lots contain 170 feet of frontage.  Mr. Starr noted that ownership of the small parcel of land (6,000 square feet) located on the other side of the easement area will go with the southern lot whether it gets counted or not.  Mr. Tracy concurred.  
Mrs. Griffin asked what the total lot area for the southern lot would be if the land area for the small parcel located on the other side of the easement area isn’t counted.  Mr. Kushner offered clarification and explained that if the land area under the easement was deducted as well as the land area from the small parcel located on the other side of the easement area, the remaining land area is approximately 34,000 square feet.  He further explained that the southern lot owns, in fee, the land under the easement area.  

Mr. Starr noted that it is an unusual situation.  Mr. Kushner concurred and added that he has asked the surveyor to put a note on the record subdivision map clearly labeling the front yard setback area.  He pointed out that the current map is a demonstration of feasibility and shows that the front yard setback can be accomplished in the normal way but a homebuyer would not have to build the footprint exactly as shown.  
Mr. Starr commented that the public hearing should be kept open to allow time for a report from the Town Engineer.  Mr. Kushner concurred.
The following residents of Bolleswood were in attendance: 
1. Fred Lombard, 26 Bolleswood 
2. Bob Dial, 20 Bolleswood
3. Rocky Filaoro, 34 Bolleswood  
Mr. Lombard questioned whether there are any plans to change the easement area/road area after new houses are built.  Mr. Tracy noted that no changes to the easement are planned.  
Mr. Starr explained that there has been significant discussion relating to the placement of two homes on this site without having any impact on the easement area.  Mr. Starr further explained that access for both houses will be from the existing curb cuts located on West Avon Road that were used by the Reid Treatment Center.  
Mr. Tracy stated, for the record, that there is no plan by the applicant to alter any part of the easement or pavement area except to remove the connections that were previously associated with the Reid Treatment Center.  
In response to Mr. Lombard’s question, Mr. Tracy noted that the new owner of the southern lot will also own the small parcel located on the other side of the easement area.  Mr. Tracy commented that that extra land area could be used as a yard.  He added that some thought has been given to possibly leaving the existing gravel area as is to allow for extra room for cars to pass.  Mr. Tracy commented that there is no proposal to change the existing situation.  
Mr. Lombard noted his concerns with using the land area located on the other side of the easement as a yard area.  
In response to questions from the Bolleswood neighbors, Mr. Tracy explained that the access/driveways for both proposed houses will be from West Avon Road.  Neither of the two proposed houses would have responsibility for any portion of the easement area nor would they be involved with the plowing of the easement area.  Mr. Tracy explained that the applicant owns the land under the easement.  Currently the subject site is one parcel but if divided the southern parcel would own the easement area.  Mr. Tracy noted that the neighbors’ current rights to use the easement area will not change as a result of this application.  
Mr. Lombard noted his concerns with the parcel of land on the other side of the easement if the property gets divided and houses are constructed.  He conveyed his concerns for liability issues for the neighbors due to the possibility of kids chasing a ball across the easement area (Bolleswood).  He commented that he feels that a fence, at the very least, is needed along Bolleswood as everyone that uses that easement area is liable.  
In response to Mr. Lombard’s comments regarding liability issues, Mr. Tracy commented that the same situation exists currently.  Mr. Lombard noted that when the site was used for a commercial operation they would have had liability insurance.  Mr. Tracy commented that homeowners would also have liability insurance.  Mr. Lombard noted that he feels there’s a difference in liability between a commercial use and a residential use.  Mr. Tracy commented that he feels that passing through this easement area knowing that a house now exists should be treated no differently than passing by any of the homes that have existed on Bolleswood for many years.  Mr. Lombard pointed out that there aren’t any houses on Bolleswood that have property that cross the street; the property ends at the road.  Mr. Lombard noted his concerns that the area across the street could be made into a playground; the owners could do what they want with it.  
Mr. Kushner asked Mr. Tracy whether the hospital would consider selling the parcel on the other side of the easement area to the adjoining neighbors.  He also questioned what the Commission’s thoughts would be if this land area were sold, as it would reduce the size of the southern lot.  
Mr. Starr noted that he would have no problem with the applicant selling the land area located on the other side of the easement.  Mr. Kushner noted that the land area under the easement would still be counted in the total lot area in to meet the requirements of the R40 Zone.  
After some discussion about the potential problems with the small piece of land on the other side of the easement, Mrs. Griffin questioned the neighbors as to what they would recommend be done with that area.    
Mr. Lombard reiterated his concerns with developing 2 homes in this area and the potential for problems if no fencing is installed between the road and the small parcel on the other side of the road.  He noted that turning onto Bolleswood from West Avon Roads is pretty blind.  He noted that he and his neighbors are responsible for plowing and maintenance of Bolleswood.  He reiterated that there are things that could happen that concern him.  

Mr. Starr explained that the public hearing will be continued to January which could give the neighbors some time to contact the applicant to discuss their concerns.   
In response to a question from a Bolleswood homeowner, Mr. Kushner explained that each house must have a minimum of 40,000 square feet, as this site is located in an R40 zone.  The southern lot, under the current proposal, has 1 ½ times the required acreage.  
Mr. Bonner questioned whether it has been considered to change the location of the easement area and propose 2 houses side by side on this site rather than top to bottom.  The easement area could be run down the middle of the site which may eliminate the problems.  
In response to Mr. Bonner’s comments, Mr. Tracy explained that there are 6 properties to the west that would have to be involved in a decision to move the easement area.  
Mr. Starr commented that if the Commission was looking at a proposal to change the location of the easement area he noted that he isn’t sure that the Commission could approve an easement like this one under today’s Regulations.  He added that this easement predates zoning.  
After some discussion amongst the Bolleswood neighbors, Mr. Starr suggested that they contact the applicant to discuss any potential issues they may have.  

Ms. Keith motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4462 and #4463 to the January meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.  
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
NEW APPLICATIONS

App. #4471 - 
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Infinity Woodworking Construction LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for a custom cabinetry showroom, 282 West Main Street, Parcel 4540282, in a CR Zone.  
Present to represent this application was Shawn Scalora, Infinity Woodworking Construction LLC.

Mr. Scalora stated that he has been a custom cabinet maker for 20 years and his manufacturing facility is located in Berlin.  He commented that he has clients in this area.  

Mr. Starr noted that the parking lot at this site is gravel.  This condition has been allowed to continue with low impact uses like the subject proposal.  He noted that a wall sign is permitted by right but if a detached sign is requested a separate application is required.   Mr. Scalora noted his understanding.  
Mrs. Clark questioned whether the cabinets are manufactured in Berlin.  Mr. Scalora explained that his manufacturing operation still follows the more conventional side of woodworking.  Mr. Scalora noted that all aspects of manufacture, except finishing, occur in Berlin.  
Ms. Keith motioned for approval of App. #4471.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.    
OTHER BUSINESS

Request for 1-year extension to complete Phases IV and VI of the Bridgewater Subdivision - Brighenti 

In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Kushner explained that the time limit that is set is done to allow for 100% completion of all the public improvements.  In this instance, the final course of pavement is the last item to be completed and is the reason for this extension request.  Mr. Kushner further explained that, typically, builders have someone that keeps track of the time frames for different projects; generally an extension is requested before the set time limit expires.  He added that the Town is working on a better system internally but in this instance, it’s not a concern, as the Engineering Department encourages the final course of pavement to be the very last item so that a better product is realized before the road is accepted by the Town.  In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Kushner commented that he doesn’t know how many lots are left to be developed.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that no fines are imposed for being late.  
Mr. Thompson motioned to grant a 1-year extension to complete Phases IV and VI of the Bridgewater Subdivision.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received unanimous approval.  
Request for 1-year extension for Site Plan Approval - 221 West Main Street - Bauer

Mrs. Griffin motioned to grant a 1-year extension for the site plan approval for 221 West Main Street.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Keith, received unanimous approval.  
Request for final 90-day extension to file mylars for Fairway Ridge Subdivision

Mrs. Griffin motioned to grant a 90-day extension to file mylars in connection with the Fairway Ridge Subdivision.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received unanimous approval.  
Possible Town Ordinance to allow PZC to hire experts for large projects

Mr. Starr questioned what the State Highway Department’s standard is to require a traffic study/overview.  Mr. Kushner commented that he believes the State’s standard is 50,000 square feet of building area or parking area in excess of 200 vehicles; a project of significant size.  
Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t feel that any special rules are needed for strictly residential developments but added that some help would be beneficial for the mixed use and commercial proposals.  Mr. Kushner noted that the areas of expertise that he feels would be most helpful would be in landscape architecture and traffic engineering.  He noted that towns don’t always have resources to hire experts when they are needed and projects are getting more complex; developers have resources that towns don’t have.  Mr. Kushner noted that although this resource would most likely only be used on rare occasions he feels it would be a helpful for the Commission.  The Town Attorney has indicated that the Town Council would have to adopt an ordinance that authorizes the Commission to selectively seek out advice from experts.  
Mr. Kushner noted that a cap equal to a percentage of the project could be set.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that the applicant would pay for any expert report requested by the Commission.  Mr. Kushner concurred.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that she feels that the language used by the Towns of Westport and Weston make the most sense; the both have the same cap and the wording is very similar.    

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s comment, Mr. Starr explained that the cap being referred to is what the deposit has to be, which is150% of the estimate.  He added that he feels what Avon is talking about is putting an absolute cap that is tied to some percentage of the value of the project.  
Mr. Kushner noted, as an example, that the recent informal presentation for 20 Security Drive is a 300,000-square-foot project which could potentially cost $50M.  It may be advantageous to have an architect study a proposal, as the Town does not have an architect on Staff.  The applicant may provide a very large traffic study and the Commission may want a second opinion from a traffic expert.  
Mrs. Griffin noted that she has questioned in the past whether some of the “expert” opinions received by the Commission tend to lean towards whoever pays the bills.  

Mr. Thompson commented that the same tendency will hold true when the applicant is paying for an expert study requested by the Commission.  The applicant may also question the results 
of a study prepared at the request of the Commission.  There are always two sides to consider. 
Mr. Kushner commented that the developer would be paying the bill but the Commission would be the expert’s client.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that the Commission would select the expert who would be reporting back to the Commission.  Mr. Kushner concurred.
Mr. Kushner commented that possibly a percentage/value of the project is the most reasonable approach.  
Mrs. Primeau questioned whether the Commission would look for firms that have all the experts needed (i.e., architects, landscape architects, traffic engineers) or would multiple firms that specialize in only one area be considered.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Kushner commented that it would depend on what questions the Commission has and what type of project it is.  Ultimately, the Commission would be looking for compliance with their Regulations.  
Mrs. Griffin questioned whether this type of fee would be assessed before the project begins and would the fee be returned to the applicant if it is not used.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that it appears to be done both ways but added that he would check with Attorney Zizka.            
Mrs. Griffin commented that if money is collected but the Town doesn’t use it the Town doesn’t keep it.  Mr. Kushner noted that if the funds are collected but not used they would be returned.  
Ms. Keith commented that she feels that with a big project, this would almost make them be more accountable, more detailed, because then they don’t have to put so much money out for the experts; it would be more readable and more understandable to the Commission.  She noted that she feels that the applicant would make an effort so that the Commission would not be spending the applicant’s money on an expert to help the Commission understand it.  She questioned whether other Towns have noticed that this is the case.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Thompson noted that the Town is not hiring the experts and therefore they don’t have control over what the Commission does.  
Ms. Keith noted her understanding that the Town doesn’t have control over what the Commission does but added that she feels that the applicants’ presentations would be more comprehensive so that they’re not spending extra money to satisfy the Commission.

In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Kushner indicated that he hasn’t had any feedback from other planners in this regard but it makes sense, as it might encourage the applicants to do 
a more complete job from the start.  
Mr. Thompson commented that most of the time when an applicant is required to hire an expert the issues that are addressed are more subjective than objective.  Mr. Kushner concurred.  Mr. Thompson noted that, in his opinion, traffic, to some extend, is one of those issues.  He added that he doesn’t feel objective issues are troublesome but problems sometimes arise when judgment is involved.

Mr. Starr agreed with Mr. Thompson and added that it is almost more of a “big picture” issue and how a project can mesh with the existing conditions of the surrounding area as well as long-term plans.  
Ms. Keith commented that she feels that experts would be good for the Commission because the Commission generally deals with proposals on a smaller scale and can see what the impact would be.  She noted that she feels the Commission would need a better grasp for the potential impacts of a large project.  
Mr. Kushner used the Marriott Residence Inn as an example and noted that the finished product fits in very well with Avon Park North but is much different than what was initially proposed by the developer.  The Staff and the Commission worked through many plan revisions to end up what exists today but if they hadn’t the end product could have been the standard building design.  

Mrs. Griffin noted that from her recollection, initially, the developer did propose the standard building design until the Commission and Staff told them no.  
Mr. Kushner commented that the Commission may want some outside help with a large complex project.

Mrs. Griffin commented that if it’s done correctly, both sides benefit from the outcome.  

Mr. Starr commented that there probably aren’t that many large commercial sites/projects left in Town.  
Mr. Frey questioned whether the application fees vary for large projects; he questioned whether the existing fees would be large enough and whether the Regulations may need to be revised.  Mr. Kushner commented that he feels the fee schedule probably should be amended; a lot of Staff time will be needed to review plans for large projects.  He added that new regulations may need to be created to address large projects/mixed-use developments.  Mr. Kushner clarified that he feels that the application fees collected should be separate from the fees that may be collected to allow the Commission to hire an outside expert.  Ms. Keith commented that larger fees should be attached to larger projects, as they require much more Staff review time.  Mr. Kushner concluded by noting that he will start preparing draft regulations.  Mr. Thompson commented that he would like to see language in the draft regulations that makes it clear that the applicant has access to all the reports in the same time frame that the Commission does, as the applicant is paying for the reports.  Mr. Thompson noted that it may speed the process along if the information is available to everyone at the same time.  Mr. Kushner noted his understanding.  Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t feel the regulations need to apply to strictly residential projects.  Mr. Frey agreed.  Mrs. Primeau questioned whether it may be a good idea to include language for residential development even if it’s never used.  Mr. Kushner noted that there likely would be a residential component to a mixed-use proposal.  Mr. Starr noted his understanding but added that regulations for multi-family use maybe should be included but reiterated that he doesn’t feel there is a need for additional regulations pertaining to single-family development.  Mr. Kushner concurred and added that language could address a threshold for total square footage as well as a cap for the number of multi-family dwelling units (i.e., more than 100 units).  
STAFF REPORT

20 Security Drive

Mr. Kushner provided an update to the Commission and noted that the developer is interested in moving forward with a study of the site that offer recommendations about the appropriateness of a mixed-use proposal (i.e., scale of buildings, types of mixes, ratio of residential to commercial and office, pedestrian connections to rails to trails and other nearby housing developments).  
Mr. Kushner commented that it is also important to know how this project would relate to property located on the other side of the road identified in the Avon Center Study.  Mr. Kushner explained that there was some discussion about the developer making a donation to the Town to fund a consultant study.  He commented that the Town Attorney has indicated that there is a way to accomplish this but it is tricky and public perception must be considered.  Mr. Kushner commented that the developer has decided to hire a consultant; three consultants have been agreed on and an RFP (Request for Proposal) is being prepared.  The consultants will be interviewed by both the developer and the Town; the interviews will take place at the Town Hall.  The client will be both the developer and the Town but the Town is not paying for the study.  
Mr. Kushner explained that it is his understanding that it has been agreed (by terms of the contract with the developer) that neither the Town nor the developer will talk with the consultant privately.  The consultant understands that the study is for the Town as well as the developer.  

Mr. Thompson commented that he feels a better product will be realized with this approach.

Mrs. Griffin noted that it is important to her that if a large business is proposed that the façade be broken up so it doesn’t look like one large box store.  She noted that she feels the same about residential units and suggested that the front of the buildings be broken up using different materials so it doesn’t look like one huge structure.  

Mr. Kushner agreed with Mrs. Griffin and noted that if new regulations were adopted in connection with such a project there would be standards included to address those kinds of issues.  He added that he believes the developer understands these concerns.  
Mrs. Primeau noted that she visited the site recently and took note of the topography relative to the location of the garage.  She pointed out that there is a huge swale located close to the proposed entrance where the garage is located.  She added that there doesn’t seem to be enough land for a big box anywhere on site if the parking garage is going to remain.
Mr. Starr added that there is a steep ravine located between the subject site and Fireman’s Fund site which would appear to prevent any type of connection that has been previously discussed.          
In response to Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Starr, Mr. Kushner noted that the developer is looking at all those issues and acknowledges that the site has some real challenges with topography.  He noted that the Town Engineering Department has indicated that there is a small amount of ledge but the site is mostly sand and gravel.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that as long as there aren’t watercourses running through the ravines it seems like the hills could be knocked down and the ravines filled in to make the area more level.  There should be no problem as long as the material is not moved offsite.    

Mr. Bonner pointed out that he has been in Avon Park South recently and noted that the current traffic situation is impossible at noon and between 4 and 5 pm.  He commented that the traffic and the roads in connection with any future proposal for this area will need to be studied at length.  He added that the traffic is in a steady steam already under the existing conditions.  He noted his support for a proposal for this area but the traffic is a serious problem.  

Mr. Kushner acknowledged that the traffic issue will be important and added that Mr. Starr pointed out at the last meeting that it will be important to understand where the other traffic will be coming from, as it won’t all be coming from West Main Street.   

Mrs. Primeau pointed out the high rate of speed that many cars are traveling at on the roads near the subject site; the rate of speed is often deceiving.  
In conclusion, Mr. Kushner noted that if the site were redeveloped there would be some opportunities to widen the right-of-way, as the Town owns a 60-foot right-of-way in Avon Park South.  
“PODS” (portable on-demand storage structures)
Mr. Kushner noted that Robert (Hutch) Haines in the audience, as he has an interest in this item and the possibility of adding this service to his business, Avon Self Storage.  Mr. Kushner reported that the Town Staff has indicated that PODS are not a problem.  He noted that the Town Attorney has indicated that it would be possible to regulate PODS and that the Commission could adopt regulations.  He noted that PODS provide temporary storage and with the exception of a couple of instances, they don’t seem to stay up very long.  Mr. Kushner noted that he doesn’t believe the Town has received any complaints in connection with PODS.  He also noted that the neighbors seem to accept them.  
Mr. Starr commented that because of the current market conditions, there are probably PODS out longer than even the property owner would like.  

Mrs. Griffin commented that she had been told that some people would like to buy a used POD and locate it on their property for storage instead of building a shed.  
Ms. Keith commented that she feels PODS would be offensive if located in areas where the houses and garages are close together (i.e., Buckingham).  She noted that there are regulations for RV’s and PODS should be considered the same way.  She noted that she feels a regulation should be in place just in case.  
Mr. Kushner noted that if a POD became a permanent structure, it would have to comply with Building and Zoning Codes.  The PODS being discussed here are temporary structures.  
Mrs. Griffin noted that she feels it is a good idea to allow PODS for 30 days but if an extension is needed they would have to get a permit.  Mrs. Primeau and Ms. Keith agreed.

Mr. Starr noted that he feels a temporary period for 90 days is acceptable.

Mr. Kushner commented that if 90 days were permitted and the time limit ran out and a complaint was received the Town would likely issue a Cease and Desist order, as now the situation would be a violation of the Zoning Regulations.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that she feels that PODS would have to comply with the required yard setbacks.  The POD also shouldn’t be allowed to obstruct driveway sightlines.  
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Haines (owner of Avon Self Storage) noted that he has driven around Town and while there doesn’t appear to be a large demand he noted that he count 10 PODS in one day.   He further noted his irritation that he pays taxes and these outside companies don’t pay taxes or apply for permits.  Mr. Haines commented that the demand isn’t huge but if there are going to be temporary storage units in people’s yards they should say “Avon Self Storage”.  He noted it’s a perfect use for someone building a house and the cost is very similar to renting a storage unit at Avon Self Storage.  Mr. Haines added that he is ok with the use of these PODS but he wants to know what the Town’s rules are before he gets involved.   
Mrs. Primeau commented that there is no fee and no accountability with the PODS.  
Ms. Keith commented that there is no responsibility.  Mr. Bonner agreed.  Ms. Keith commented that she feels the Town needs to have some regulations for PODS.  
Mr. Starr commented that possibly free use for 90 days but beyond that some type of screening should be required.

Mrs. Griffin doesn’t feel they should be permitted beyond 90 days and added that if they are going to be used as a storage facility they should follow the rules for a storage shed.  
Mr. Kushner reported that the Town has not received any complaints about PODS.  
He suggested that PODS could be permitted on a temporary basis for 60 days.  Beyond 60 days they must be located on a permanent foundation and comply with the Zoning Regulations and Building Code.  He noted that he would draft regulations.  
After some discussion, Mr. Haines pointed out that there are many uses for PODS and reiterated that he doesn’t have a problem with them but added that he just wants to know what the Town’s rules are.  He noted that he remembers when Avon Middle School had huge trailers in their parking lot for many years, as there was a need for storage.  

Mr. Starr noted that construction trailers are permitted for years while subdivisions are being built.  Ms. Keith commented that a construction trailer is different from storage in a residential area. Mr. Starr commented that the regulations should address occupied residences as opposed to areas under construction.  Mrs. Primeau commented that she feels people should be accountable for long-term POD storage in their driveways.  
Mrs. Clark suggested that 90 days be permitted.  The Commission agreed that 90 days should be the maximum.   
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Haines commented that the PODS he has looked at actually fold down and he could store them in one of his storage units.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he would draft some regulations.
NON-PUBLISHED AGENDA ITEMS
Farmington River Watershed Association 

Mr. Kushner noted that the FRWA has been involved with designating a segment of the Farmington River into the Federal government’s classification of “Wild ‘n Scenic”.  The Farmington River is currently protected by the Inland Wetlands Regulations mandated by State law; the regulated setback from the River is 100 feet.  He noted that Avon has strict floodplain regulations as well as Zoning Regulations.  Mr. Kushner noted that it is his opinion that the River is already very well protected and he doesn’t feel that another level of government regulation is necessary.  He noted that the FRWA has indicated that this designation is not about the Federal government’s regulatory involvement.  
Mrs. Primeau noted that part of the Farmington River has been designated in other Towns as Wild ‘n Scenic.  

Mr. Thompson commented that only the upper regions of the River have been designated.  
Mr. Kushner explained that some of the upper sections of the River in New Hartford have been designated.  He noted that there are other towns in Massachusetts that opted out of this program.  Mr. Kushner commented that they may be some positive benefits to such a designation that could possibly attract more tourism to the area.  He explained that the FRWA would like to discuss this program with the Commission at their next meeting, as they are looking for endorsements from all the Commissions in Town.  If most of the towns in the study area are interested, the information will be reported to the National Park Service.  Mr. Kushner noted that the DRAFT Management Plan will be forwarded to the Commission.                        
Bill Ferrigno - Haynes Road

Mr. Starr informed the Commission that they may be seeing an application for the back part of Haynes Road.  Currently, some of the property is owned by the Avon Land Trust and there has been some discussion about doing a land swap (for open space) with another site in Town.  He noted that the open space on Haynes Road was not created by this Commission.  Mr. Starr noted that there are areas of open space owned by the Avon Land Trust that are the result of the Commission’s action (i.e., Hunter’s Run).  He questioned whether there are restrictions against trading of open space properties that were created as a result of the Commission’s action.  Mr. Starr explained that he wants to ensure that there will be no trading or disposition of any open space that was required by the Commission.  Mr. Kushner noted that he would check with Attorney Zizka.  He noted that it is his understanding that if open space was required as a result of a subdivision application, it is open space that was required to satisfy a regulation and there would not be any provisions to amend it.  He added that he believes that there is language to this effect in all the open space deeds.  Mr. Kushner noted that he would check into it.  Mr. Starr reiterated that he wants to make sure that any open space created by the Commission is not going to be bartered away.  
Mr. Frey commented that the land that Mr. Ferrigno would donate in return for the property located at the end of Haynes Road (owned by Avon Land Trust) could not be developed, as it is land that is already protected under the Inland Wetlands Regulations.  He noted that he feels it would be a poor decision.       
Mr. Starr noted that it is a private matter between the Avon Land Trust and Bill Ferrigno.  
Mr. Frey noted his understanding but pointed out that the land that the Avon Land Trust would get in exchange for giving up the land at the end of Haynes Road they would get anyway, as it is a wetland area and cannot be developed.  

Mr. Kushner commented that while private property owners can make whatever deals they choose, he noted his understanding of the Commission’s wish to ensure that any open space that was created as a result of their action be protected.  
Ms. Keith questioned whether a list of the properties owned by the Town could be sent to the Avon Land Trust for future reference.  

Mr. Kushner commented that he could ask Attorney Zizka to write a letter to the Commission addressing the legal aspects; this letter could then maybe be forwarded to the Avon Land Trust.        
Mrs. Griffin commented that she doesn’t feel it is fair to the homeowners who purchased land with the knowledge that open space existed in their backyard and then all of a sudden houses are being constructed in that area.  
Mr. Kushner commented that further discussion should probably wait until an application for Haynes Road is received.  He added that he has informed Mr. Ferrigno that he will need to provide a legal opinion to the Commission about the open space issue.
Mrs. Primeau commented that there have been site plan approvals in the past that required open space dedication to the Avon Land Trust.  She questioned whether this open space (not counting Haynes Road) was ever deeded to the Land Trust.  

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Starr explained that her questions is what needs to be researched.

Ms. Keith commented that she feels that all the areas in Town that have potential for development that are located around areas that are designated as open space should be investigated.  The Commission should be clear where they stand with every open space piece in Town in an attempt to eliminate this problem in the future.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9 p.m.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mr. Kushner provided the Commission with an update on the Jackson appeal.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on December 15, 2009, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4471 - 
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Infinity Woodworking Construction LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for a custom cabinetry showroom, 282 West Main Street, Parcel 4540282, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED.

Dated at Avon this 16th day of December, 2009.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

